Return to work in psychological   
injury claims

Analysis of the Return to Work Survey results

Dr Mary Wyatt

Dr Peter Cotton

Dr Tyler Lane



Authors

This report was prepared for Safe Work Australia by:

Dr Mary Wyatt, Occupational Physician, carried out the data analysis and is the principal author.

Dr Peter Cotton, Clinical & Organisational Psychologist, completed the literature review.

Dr Tyler Lane, Research Data Analyst at the Institute for Safety, Compensation and Recovery Research, provided advice on data analysis.

Disclaimer

Safe Work Australia provides the information in this publication to raise awareness of work health and safety. This information is general guidance only and does not replace any statutory requirement contained in any relevant state, territory or Commonwealth legislation. It is not a substitute for independent professional advice. Users should exercise their own skill and care to evaluate the accuracy, currency, completeness and relevance for their purposes of any information contained in the publication. Users should obtain appropriate advice relevant to their particular circumstances.

While Safe Work Australia makes every effort to ensure information is accurate and up-to-date, Safe Work Australia does not provide any warranty regarding the accuracy, currency or completeness of the information contained in this publication and will not be held liable for any loss, damage, cost or expense incurred or arising by reason of any person using or relying on the information in this publication.

This publication may incorporate views or information from third parties, which do not necessarily reflect the views of Safe Work Australia. The inclusion of such material does not indicate an endorsement of that material or a commitment to any particular course of action. The views in this publication should not be taken to represent the views of Safe Work Australia unless otherwise expressly stated.

ISBN 978-1-76051-305-4 (DOCX)

ISBN 978-1-76051-304-7 (PDF)



Creative Commons

With the exception of the Safe Work Australia logo, this report is licensed by Safe Work Australia under a Creative Commons 3.0 Australia Licence. To view a copy of this licence, visit

<http://creativecommons.org/licenses/by/3.0/au/deed.en>

In essence, you are free to copy, communicate and adapt the work, as long as you attribute the work to Safe Work Australia and abide by the other licensing terms. The report should be attributed as the Return to work in psychological injury claims.

Enquiries regarding the licence and any use of the report are welcome at:

Copyright Officer  
Safe Work Australia   
GPO Box 641 Canberra ACT 2601

Email: [info@swa.gov.au](mailto:info@swa.gov.au)

Important Notice

Safe Work Australia provides the information given in this document to improve public access to information about work health and safety information generally. The vision of Safe Work Australia is Australian workplaces free from injury and disease. Its mission is to lead and coordinate national efforts to prevent workplace death, injury and disease in Australia.

Contents

[Return to work after psychological claims 6](#_Toc497141011)

[1. Introduction 6](#_Toc497141012)

[1.1. Presentation of results 6](#_Toc497141013)

[1.2. Information analysed for this project 6](#_Toc497141014)

[1.3. Strengths and limitations of the RTW Survey data 7](#_Toc497141015)

[1.4. How to interpret the results shown in this report 8](#_Toc497141016)

[2. Summary of results 10](#_Toc497141017)

[3. Results 13](#_Toc497141018)

[3.1. Employer response to injury 13](#_Toc497141019)

[3.2. Early intervention 15](#_Toc497141020)

[3.3. Concern about claim lodgement 18](#_Toc497141021)

[3.4. Workers’ view of the workplace culture prior to injury 20](#_Toc497141022)

[3.5. System/Insurer quality 22](#_Toc497141023)

[3.6. Disputes 24](#_Toc497141024)

[3.7. Resilience 25](#_Toc497141025)

[3.8. Medical care focus on RTW 28](#_Toc497141026)

[3.9. Return to work plans 28](#_Toc497141027)

[3.10. Return to work results and demographic factors 29](#_Toc497141028)

[4. Literature review – Workplace factors facilitating and hindering return to work of employees with psychological injuries 31](#_Toc497141029)

[4.1. Key points 31](#_Toc497141030)

[4.2. Context 31](#_Toc497141031)

[4.3. Preliminary considerations and contextual factors 32](#_Toc497141032)

[4.4. Key workplace factors that facilitate or hinder return to work of employees with psychological injuries 34](#_Toc497141033)

[4.5. Literature review conclusion 35](#_Toc497141034)

[Appendix – Survey methodology 36](#_Toc497141035)

[References 38](#_Toc497141036)

List of figures

[Figure 1 – RTW results psychological versus physical cases 10](#_Toc497141037)

[Figure 2 – Proportion of employees at work at the time of the Return to Work Survey by influencing factors 12](#_Toc497141038)

[Figure 3 – Percentage RTW by employer response to injury 13](#_Toc497141039)

[Figure 4 – Percentage RTW by contact from the workplace 15](#_Toc497141040)

[Figure 5 – Percentage RTW by pre-claim discussion with employer 16](#_Toc497141041)

[Figure 6 – Percentage RTW by employer pre-claim assistance with injury 16](#_Toc497141042)

[Figure 7 – Percentage RTW by time from injury to claim lodgement 17](#_Toc497141043)

[Figure 8 – Percentage RTW by time from injury to first employee contact 17](#_Toc497141044)

[Figure 9 – Percentage RTW by concern about lodging a claim 18](#_Toc497141045)

[Figure 10 – Percentage RTW by workers’ view of workplace culture prior to injury 20](#_Toc497141046)

[Figure 11 – Percentage RTW by Interaction with the scheme/claims organisation 22](#_Toc497141047)

[Figure 12 – Percentage RTW by difference of opinion 24](#_Toc497141048)

[Figure 13 – Percentage RTW by needed assistance to resolve disputes 24](#_Toc497141049)

[Figure 14 – Percentage RTW by levels of resilience 25](#_Toc497141050)

[Figure 15 – Percentage RTW by Levels of resilience as measured by postively frame questions only 27](#_Toc497141051)

[Figure 16 – RTW results psychological claims 29](#_Toc497141052)

[Figure 17 – Percentage RTW results by gender 29](#_Toc497141053)

[Figure 18 – Percentage RTW results by employer size 30](#_Toc497141054)

List of tables

[Table 1 – Proportion of employees at work at the time of the Return to Work Survey by influencing factor 11](#_Toc494358565)

[Table 2 – Percentage at work at time of interview by response to employer support questions 13](#_Toc494358566)

[Table 3 – Percentage RTW for three months or more at time of interview by response to employer support questions 14](#_Toc494358567)

[Table 4 – Percentage who agreed with individual questions about employer response to their injury 14](#_Toc494358568)

[Table 5 – Percentage who had pre claim discussion with employer 16](#_Toc494358569)

[Table 6 – Percentage contacted within relevant time frames 18](#_Toc494358570)

[Table 7 – Percentage at work at time of interview by response to concern about claim lodgement questions 19](#_Toc494358571)

[Table 8 – Percentage RTW for three months or more at time of interview by response to concern about claim lodgement questions 19](#_Toc494358572)

[Table 9 – Percentage who agreed with individual questions about claim lodgement concerns 20](#_Toc494358573)

[Table 10 – Percentage RTW at time of interview by response to workplace culture individual questions 21](#_Toc494358574)

[Table 11 – Percentage RTW for three months or more at time of interview by response to workplace culture individual questions 21](#_Toc494358575)

[Table 12 – Percentage who agreed with individual questions about workplace culture prior to their injury 22](#_Toc494358576)

[Table 13 – Percentage at work at time of interview by response to Interaction with the scheme/claims organisation individual questions 23](#_Toc494358577)

[Table 14 – Percentage RTW for three months or more at time of interview by response to interaction with the scheme/claims organisation individual questions 23](#_Toc494358578)

[Table 15 – Percentage who agreed with individual questions about their interaction with the scheme/claims organisation 23](#_Toc494358579)

[Table 16 – Percentage at work at time of interview by response to resilience individual questions 26](#_Toc494358580)

[Table 17 – Percentage RTW for three months or more at time of interview by response to resilience individual questions 26](#_Toc494358581)

[Table 18 – Percentage who agreed with individual questions about their level of resilience 27](#_Toc494358582)

[Table 19 – Percentage RTW by helpfulness of return to work plan 28](#_Toc494358583)

[Table 20 – Percentage RTW by whether views were considered during RTW 28](#_Toc494358584)

Return to work after psychological claims

An analysis of the Return to Work Survey results

# Introduction

Psychological claims (sometimes called ‘psychiatric claims’ or ‘mental health claims’) are less frequent than physical injury claims but they can be more complex, with longer periods of time off work and lower chances of eventual return to work (RTW). They can substantially affect the well-being of the employee with the injury, the employer, and ultimately the community.

The aim of this project is to explore the factors which influence RTW in psychological claims. This project focuses on barriers and facilitators to RTW which can be influenced by policymakers. For example, policy makers may be able to influence the employer response to injury but will not be able to influence the duration of employment at the workplace prior to the injury.

## Presentation of results

This first report, *Return to work in psychological injury claims*, explores RTW and potential influencing factors through an analysis of data from the National Return to Work Survey. Two measures of RTW are used: the percentage of employees (workers) at work at the time of the survey interview, and the percentage back at work for at least three months at the time of the survey interview. The definitions of these measures are provided below. RTW results are compared by potential influencing factors. This first report includes a review of the literature on RTW after psychological injury, and highlights the survey results’ consistency with the available literature on psychological injury RTW influences.

The second report, *Return to work: a comparison of psychological and physical injury claims*, explores the similarities and differences between the two types of claims. Two aspects are examined: RTW by influencing factors, and the differing views of employees with physical and psychological injury claims about their RTW experiences.

## Information analysed for this project

The data used in this report are from the National Return to Work Survey. The Survey is administered by the Social Research Centre using Computer Aided Telephone Interviewing.[[1]](#endnote-1) This report includes the combined results from the 2013 and 2014 surveys. The response rate was approximately 80% of those who could be contacted.

The Survey questions employees who have experienced an injury and have an accepted claim about their RTW experience. They are asked about their RTW status and their views on their interactions with their employer, treating practitioners, and the insurer or claims administrator. They are also asked about their health, barriers and facilitators to RTW, and about RTW initiatives.

The Survey is undertaken with a sample of injured workers who:

* have had at least one day away from work
* submitted a claim in the two years prior to the interview period, and
* worked in either premium-paying or self-insured organisations.

Details of the Survey can be found on the [National Return to Work Survey](https://www.safeworkaustralia.gov.au/workers-compensation/return-work) page of the Safe Work Australia website. Approximately 9300 workers were surveyed over the two years. Seacare results have not been included in this analysis because of the unique nature of the Seacare system. Of the 9377 results included in this analysis: 6.1% (575) had psychological claims and 93.2% (8736) physical claims. 66 cases were missing an injury classification.

Not all questions were asked in both years of the Survey, and not all questions were asked of workers in each jurisdiction (in this context, ‘jurisdiction’ refers to the varying systems of workers compensation in Australia, each regulated by a different government entity. These include, for example, WorkSafe Victoria, Comcare, WorkCover NSW, ReturnToWorkSA). Not all jurisdictions were included in both years of the Survey, and not all jurisdictions included psychological cases in both sample years.

Psychological claims were identified through the Type of Occurrence Classification System used by schemes and claims administration organisations in Australia. Psychological claims assessed in these reports are those lodged as a primary psychological claim. This analysis does not include claims from employees who lodge a physical injury claim and subsequently develop psychological conditions, such as secondary depression.

Note that the Survey data was analysed to examine the relationship between RTW and potential influencing factors. The results show association, which does not equate to causation.

RTW measures used in this report are:

* **Current RTW proportion**: the proportion of injured workers who had returned to work and were working in a paid job at the time of the interview. This includes return to the employee’s normal job, other work, and includes normal or reduced hours of work.
* **3-month stable RTW proportion**: the proportion of injured workers who had returned to work and been back at work for at least three consecutive months at the time of the interview.

Many of the Survey questions require answers to be provided on a Likert Scale (strongly agree, agree, neither agree/nor disagree, disagree or strongly disagree). For clarity and ease of understanding, most questions using those levels of agreement were transformed into ‘agree’ or ‘do not agree’. ‘Do not agree’ includes ‘neither agree nor disagree’, ‘disagree’ and ‘strongly disagree’. Participants who answered ‘Refused’ or ‘Don’t know/Can’t say’ have been excluded from the analysis.

About 270 questions could have been included in this report – too many to meaningfully digest. Many questions in the Survey were therefore grouped into themes, representing employees’ views on:

* their employer’s response to the injury
* lodging a claim
* whether their medical treatment supported RTW
* system/insurer quality
* their own resilience, and
* their work and workplace culture prior to their injury.

Before grouping questions into themes, correlation assessments were performed using SPSS. Questions within most themes, other than the resilience questions, were strongly correlated (p<.001). Further information on this procedure is included in the methodology section in the Appendix.

The results represent the average of the responses to individual questions included in each theme. For example, if six questions make up a theme, the average RTW rate across the six questions for the ‘agree’ response is compared to the average RTW rate for the ‘do not agree’ response.

## Strengths and limitations of the RTW Survey data

An important feature of the Survey is that workers with injuries and claims are asked about their experiences directly. While there are many influences on RTW, ultimately it is often workers who make decisions about whether they will return to the workplace and the workforce. In comprehensively exploring the experiences and perceptions of injured workers, the Survey captures many important influences on RTW.

The limitations of using the Survey data include:

* The information is cross-sectional, rather than following people over time. This can lead to higher levels of bias. For example, if an employee is treated negatively by their employer after they lodge a claim, it may influence their views of how they were treated before the injury occurred.
* RTW is analysed only from the worker’s viewpoint. The worker’s perceptions and beliefs are important, but may not fully reflect all of the barriers and facilitators to RTW.

## How to interpret the results shown in this report

### Charts

The charts in this report show the proportion of workers at work, grouped by workers’ responses to relevant questions. The responses are grouped into two categories – positive/negative, high/low or yes/no, depending on the nature of the questions.

For example, workers were asked a series of questions about how their employer responded to their injury. Workers’ responses to these questions were sorted into two categories: those stating that the employer had responded positively (positive), and those stating that the employer had not responded positively (negative).

As shown in the chart below, of the group who had a positive response from their employer, 79% were at work at the time of the Return to Work Survey interview. This contrasts with the group who had a negative response from their employer, where only 52% were at work.

The chart on the left shows the *Current RTW proportion*. The chart on the right shows the *3-month stable RTW proportion*. The columns represent the proportion working.

The proportion of workers at work is seen in the columns, grouped under positive and negative response categories. N = the number responding to the question

N = 340

### Tables

Two types of results are included in the tables:

* **RTW results by employee responses to individual questions**: this information helps identify which factors influence RTW.
* **Overall employee responses to the same questions, whether the worker is back at work or not**: These results show employees’ views on various aspects of their interaction with the RTW process. These results are particularly important in the second report, *Return to work: a comparison of psychological and physical injury claims*, highlighting the difference between the experience of those with psychological and physical injury claims.

The blue-shaded tables represent RTW results by workers’ responses to individual questions (or tables similarly formatted, for those reading this report in black and white). Individual questions are grouped under the relevant themes.

For example, in the table below, 79% of workers who agreed their employer did what they could to support them were at work at the time of the Survey, versus 53% of those who did not agree with this statement.

Percentage at work at time of interview by response to employer support questions

| At work at time of interview | Of those who agreed, % at work | Of those who did not agree, % at work |
| --- | --- | --- |
| Your employer did what they could to support you | 79% | 53% |
| Employer made an effort to find suitable employment for you | 81% | 50% |
| Employer provided enough info on rights and responsibilities | 81% | 50% |
| Your employer helped you with your recovery | 83% | 54% |
| Your employer treated you fairly DURING the claims process | 73% | 53% |
| Your employer treated you fairly AFTER the claims process | 77% | 51% |
| Your employer did what they could to support you | 79% | 53% |

Orange-bordered tables (or tables similarly formatted) represent the overall percentage of employees agreeing with individual questions, whether they had returned to work or not.

In the table below, 27% of employees with a psychological claim agreed with the statement that their employer did what they could to support them. Thirty-four per cent agreed that their employer had made an effort to find suitable employment for them.

Percentage who agreed with employer support questions

| Influencing factor | Agreed |
| --- | --- |
| Your employer did what they could to support you | 27% |
| Employer made an effort to find suitable employment for you | 34% |
| Employer provided enough info on rights and responsibilities | 32% |
| Your employer helped you with your recovery | 23% |
| Your employer treated you fairly DURING the claims process | 30% |
| Your employer treated you fairly AFTER the claims process | 35% |

Not all Survey questions were answered by all survey participants and therefore the number of respondents varies for each question. For this reason, sample size is not provided for each table, because tables include participant responses to several questions.

# Summary of results

The Survey results of 2013 and 2014 show that 58% of respondents with a psychological injury claim were at work at the time of the Survey (Figure 1). Forty-four per cent had been back at work for three months or more.

Figure 1 – RTW results psychological versus physical cases

Return to work following a psychological injury is recognised to be slower and less likely than following a physical injury.[[2]](#endnote-2) As outlined in the second report on this project, the proportion of those at work at the time of the Survey interview is much higher for those with a physical injury claim (79%) than a psychological claim (58%).

The proportion of employees at work when the Return to Work Survey interview was conducted is shown in Table 1 below. The results are separated into two groups, by whether the employee’s views were positive or negative about potential influencing factors. The middle column shows the increase in RTW results with positive responses. Influencing factors may be responses to individual questions, or represent a summary score for relevant questions about that theme. For example, the theme employer response to injury is made up of responses to six questions about how the employer has responded to their injury.

Seventy-nine per cent of employees who considered their employer responded positively to their injury were at work at the time of the survey interview, compared to fifty-two per cent of those who did not.

The major factors associated with higher RTW results were in the employer’s response to the psychological injury and early contact from the workplace.

Table 1 – Proportion of employees at work at the time of the Return to Work Survey by influencing factor

| Influencing factor | Of those with a positive response, % at work | Of those with a negative response, % at work |
| --- | --- | --- |
| Employer response to injury | 79% | 52% |
| Early contact versus no contact | 77% | 53% |
| Employer pre claim assistance | 74% | 55% |
| Disagreement/dispute | 63% | 51% |
| Concern about lodging a claim | 63% | 52% |
| Interaction with system/claims organisation | 62% | 55% |
| Resilience | 58% | 52% |
| Workplace culture prior to injury | 59% | 58% |

Of employees who had been contacted by the workplace within three days of lodging the claim, 77% were back at work at the time of the Survey (had returned to work and were working when the Survey was undertaken). Of employees who had not been contacted by the workplace in relation to their injury, 53% of employees were at work at the time of the Survey.

Employer assistance before the claim was lodged, lack of worry about claim lodgement, and avoiding disputes were all associated with substantially better RTW results. The perception of workplace culture prior to the injury, employee resilience and interaction with the system/claims organisation were associated with smaller but still important differences in RTW.

The overall results are demonstrated graphically in Figure 2 below. This slopegraph highlights opportunities to improve RTW results through improving employee ratings of relevant influencing factors. The RTW results where there have been positive influences, such as a positive employer response to the injury, low levels of concern about lodging a claim, no dispute, or high levels of resilience, are on the left.

Figure 2 – Proportion of employees at work at the time of the Return to Work Survey by influencing factors

The proportions of employees who had been at work for three or more months at the time of the Survey follow a similar pattern.

This analysis expands on the previous Safe Work Australia report, *The Role of the Employer and Workplace. Australia and New Zealand: 2013*.[[3]](#endnote-3) Using the two-year sample, the important role of the workplace in RTW is again highlighted.

It could be considered that employees who held more positive attitudes were more likely to resume work, and that this is the basis for the association between better RTW results and employees’ views on how they were treated. However a more positive response is not universally associated with better RTW results, for example, employees’ views on the approach of their treatment providers. This is consistent with other studies which have explored satisfaction with the workplace, and treatment and RTW results.[[4]](#endnote-4)

Only approximately one third of employees with a psychological claim considered their employers responded in a supportive manner. In fact, only 36% of employees with a psychological injury claim said their workplace had made contact with them about their injury.

The overarching finding of this study – that the workplace plays a major role in successful RTW – is in line with the literature review findings (Section 4). The results presented here suggest there are important opportunities to improve RTW outcomes in psychological claims and therefore reduce costs. Acting on these opportunities could begin with the development of improved strategies for managing the relationship between employers and employees, and employer confidence in communicating with employees with psychological claims.

# Results

This section explores the influencing factors summarised in Table 1.

## Employer response to injury

The employee’s view of how their employer responded to their psychological claim had the greatest association with RTW results in this analysis of the Survey.

Workers were asked six questions about how their employer responded to their injury. Figure 3 represents the average results of these six questions. Positive scores reflect the workers’ agreement with employer support questions.

Figure 3 shows that 79% of employees who agreed that their employer responded in a positive and supportive manner were back at work at the time the survey was completed, versus 52% of those who did not agree. Sixty-three per cent of employees who considered their employer responded in a positive and supportive manner were back at work for three months or more at the time of the interview, versus 38% who did not agree with that statement.

Figure 3 – Percentage RTW by employer response to injury

N = 270

Table 2 shows the variation in RTW results by the individual questions, reflecting the average score of the employer’s response to the injury. Eighty-one per cent of employees who agreed their employer made an effort to find them suitable employment and 83% of those who considered their employer helped with their recovery were at work at the time of the interview. This compares to 50% and 54% respectively for those who did not agree with these questions. Similar findings were noted with respect to employer support, provision of information about rights and responsibilities, and fair treatment during and after the claims process.

Table 2 – Percentage at work at time of interview by response to employer support questions

| Employer response to injury questions | Of those who agreed, % at work | Of those who did not agree, % at work |
| --- | --- | --- |
| Your employer did what they could to support you | 79% | 53% |
| Employer made an effort to find suitable employment for you | 81% | 50% |
| Employer provided enough info on rights and responsibilities | 81% | 50% |
| Your employer helped you with your recovery | 83% | 54% |
| Your employer treated you fairly DURING the claims process | 73% | 53% |
| Your employer treated you fairly AFTER the claims process | 77% | 51% |

A strong association between employer response and RTW outcomes was found for workers who had been back at work for three or more months at the time of the interview (Table 3). Sixty-two per cent of those who agreed that their employer supported them had been back at work for three or more months at the time of the interview, versus 38% who did not agree. Similar findings were noted in relation to the employer making an effort to find suitable duties, and the other Employer response to injury questions.

Table 3 – Percentage RTW for three months or more at time of interview by response to employer support questions

| Employer response to injury questions | Of those who agreed, % at work 3+ months | Of those who did not agree, % at work 3+ months |
| --- | --- | --- |
| Your employer did what they could to support you | 62% | 38% |
| Employer made an effort to find suitable employment for you | 64% | 37% |
| Employer provided enough info on rights and responsibilities | 62% | 37% |
| Your employer helped you with your recovery | 66% | 39% |
| Your employer treated you fairly DURING the claims process | 60% | 41% |
| Your employer treated you fairly AFTER the claims process | 64% | 38% |

Table 4 shows the proportion of workers with a psychological claim who agreed with the questions that make up the theme ‘employer's response to the injury’, shown in Figure 3 above. This table includes the responses from all employees, whether they had returned to work or not.

Overall, about one third of workers who lodged a psychological claim reported support from their employer.

Table 4 – Percentage who agreed with individual questions about employer response to their injury

| Employer response questions | Agree |
| --- | --- |
| Your employer did what they could to support you | 27% |
| Employer made an effort to find suitable employment for you | 34% |
| Employer provided enough info on rights and responsibilities | 32% |
| Your employer helped you with your recovery | 23% |
| Your employer treated you fairly DURING the claims process | 30% |
| Your employer treated you fairly AFTER the claims process | 35% |

Of workers who reported being contacted by someone from work, 72% were working at the time of the interview, versus 53% of those who reported no contact. This pattern was reflected in the percentage of employees back at work for 3+ months at the time of the interview (Figure 4). However, analysis of the data shows that only 36% of employees with a psychological claim said someone from work made contact with them about their injury.

Figure 4 – Percentage RTW by contact from the workplace

N = 395

The results of this analysis are line with the findings of the literature review in Section 4 of this report. As Dr Peter Cotton (who completed the literature review) points out, positive organisational responses to work injuries, support from the immediate manager, and availability of appropriate job accommodations facilitate RTW (relevant references are included in the literature review).

## Early intervention

Responding promptly to an injury is recognized as an important contributor to RTW. Responding early was associated with higher RTW rates in this study.

The best early approach is to deal with issues/injuries when they occur, including before a claim is lodged. However, there are often delays between the injury and the worker lodging a claim, particularly if they are concerned that their claim will not be dealt with in a positive manner.

Figure 5 shows a higher percentage of people at work at the time of the interview when the employee had discussed the injury with their employer prior to submission of the claim. This was also observed in those who had been back at work for at least three months at the time of the interview.

Figure 5 – Percentage RTW by pre-claim discussion with employer

\* There were 7 in this group, the result should therefore be interpreted with caution N = 325

Sixty-nine per cent of employees discussed their injury with their employer prior to lodging their claim (Table 5).

Table 5 – Percentage who had pre claim discussion with employer

| Percentage who had a pre claim discussion with employer | Agree |
| --- | --- |
| Yes | 69% |
| No | 29% |
| No opportunity to discuss this | 2% |

When the worker reported that their employer helped to manage their injury before claim lodgement there was clear improvement in the RTW rates. Figure 6 shows that 74% of employees who agreed with the statement that they had received help from their employer prior to claim lodgement were at work at the time of the Survey interview, compared to 55% of those who did not agree. Sixty-two per cent were at work for at least three months at the time the interview occurred compared to 41% who weren’t at work for at least three months.

Figure 6 – Percentage RTW by employer pre-claim assistance with injury

N = 440

However, data analysis showed only 20% of employees with a psychological claim reported that their employer provided assistance with their injury before they lodged their claim.

Early reporting helps early intervention. Figure 7 shows better RTW rates when there are short periods between the injury and claim lodgement. Sixty-four per cent of those who reported their psychological injury within seven days were back at work at the time of the interview, but only 41% of those who reported their injury more than 180 days after it occurred were back at work. Similar findings are noted for those back at work for more than three months at the time of the interview.

Figure 7 – Percentage RTW by time from injury to claim lodgement

N = 575

When contact had been made and the contact was early, within three days, 77% of employees were back at work (Figure 8). This question was only asked of employees who said their workplace had made contact. As noted previously in the Employer response to injury section, only 36% of employees with a psychological claim had received contact from their workplace. As such, the number of workers asked about the time it took for the workplace to make contact is relatively small (n=142). When contact had been made and the contact was over 16 days 60% of employees were back at work.

Figure 8 – Percentage RTW by time from injury to first employee contact

Table 6 shows that of those who were contacted, about 56% were contacted within three days. Nineteen per cent were not contacted for 16 days or more.

Table 6 – Percentage contacted within relevant time frames

| Days to contact post-injury |  |
| --- | --- |
| 0‑3 | 56% |
| 4‑10 | 20% |
| 11‑15 | 5% |
| 16 or more | 19% |

## Concern about claim lodgement

A large proportion of employees expressed concern about lodging a psychological claim. Those concerned about lodging a claim had poorer RTW results.

Five questions targeted concern about claim lodgement. Figure 9 shows the RTW results by the average of the responses to the five questions.

Of those reporting low concern about lodging their claim, 63% were at work at the time of the Survey; this contrasts with 52% of those who reported greater concern. Low concern was associated with higher rates of being at work for at least three months when the Survey was completed, compared to those reporting high concern (48% versus 40%).

Figure 9 – Percentage RTW by concern about lodging a claim

N = 520

The individual questions relating to concern about lodging a psychological claim, and their response percentages, are listed in Table 7 and Table 8.

If the employee felt their supervisor thought they were exaggerating their injury, they were substantially less likely to be back at work. Findings were similar if the worker was concerned they would be sacked if they submitted a claim, if there was a difference of opinion with the employer or claim organisation about claim lodgement, or if they thought that their employer discouraged them from lodging a claim.

Table 7 – Percentage at work at time of interview by response to concern about claim lodgement questions

| Concern about claim lodgement questions | Of those who did not agree, % at work | Of those who agreed, % at work |
| --- | --- | --- |
| Felt supervisor thought you were exaggerating injury | 66% | 53% |
| Concerned that you would be fired if you submitted a claim | 62% | 49% |
| Thought you would be treated differently by people at work | 62% | 55% |
|  | **Of those that said No, % at work** | **Of those that said Yes, % at work** |
| Difference of opinion with employer/claim organisation | 63% | 48% |
| Feel employer discouraged you from putting in a claim | 64% | 50% |

Table 8 – Percentage RTW for three months or more at time of interview by response to concern about claim lodgement questions

| Concern about claim lodgement questions | Of those who did not agree, % at work 3+ months | Of those who agreed, % at work 3+ months |
| --- | --- | --- |
| Felt supervisor thought you were exaggerating injury | 51% | 40% |
| Concerned that you would be fired if you submitted a claim | 48% | 38% |
| Thought you would be treated differently by people at work | 45% | 42% |
|  | **Of those who said No, % at work 3+ months** | **Of those said yes, % at work 3+ months** |
| Difference of opinion with employer/claim organisation | 48% | 39% |
| Feel employer discouraged you from putting in a claim | 49% | 40% |

It is possible that concern about claim lodgement reflects an employee’s anticipation of their employer’s response to injury. Table 9 shows that many employees are worried about lodging their psychological claim. This ranges from 38% being concerned they will lose their job if they submit a claim, to 73% who reported concern they would be treated differently by people at work.

Table 9 – Percentage who agreed with individual questions about claim lodgement concerns

| Claim lodgement concern questions | Agree |
| --- | --- |
| Felt supervisor thought you were exaggerating injury | 59% |
| Concerned that you would be fired if you submitted a claim | 38% |
| Thought you would be treated differently by people at work | 73% |
| Difference of opinion with employer/claim organisation | 51% |
| Feel employer discouraged you from putting in a claim | 43% |

## Workers’ view of the workplace culture prior to injury

The workplace environment influences RTW results. Figure 10 shows that a positive overall view of the workplace prior to injury was associated with a small increase in RTW results. At the time of the interview the difference is not materially different. Forty-nine per cent of those who had a positive overall view of their workplace were back at work for at least three months at the time of the interview compared to 40% of those who had a negative overall view of their workplace.

Figure 10 – Percentage RTW by workers’ view of workplace culture prior to injury

N = 324

Five questions about the workplace culture prior to the injury were used to assess influence on RTW. These and their responses are shown in Table 10 and Table 11.

The factors associated with higher RTW were:

* the employee’s supervisor was committed to workplace safety
* that employees and management were generally supportive of each other, and
* that colleagues were committed to workplace safety.

The factors for which there was a negative relationship, were:

* the work being done was valued by others, and
* job satisfaction.

Table 10 – Percentage RTW at time of interview by response to workplace culture individual questions

| Workers view of workplace culture prior to injury questions | Of those who agreed, % at work | Of those who did not agree, % at work |
| --- | --- | --- |
| The work you were doing was valued by others at work | 53% | 60% |
| Employees and management were generally supportive of each other | 62% | 52% |
| Your immediate supervisor was committed to workplace safety | 65% | 50% |
| Colleagues were committed to workplace safety | 61% | 50% |
| All things considered you were satisfied with your job | 54% | 58% |

Table 11 – Percentage RTW for three months or more at time of interview by response to workplace culture individual questions

| Workers view of workplace culture prior to injury questions | Of those who agreed, % at work 3+ months | Of those who did not agree, % at work 3+ months |
| --- | --- | --- |
| The work you were doing was valued by others at work | 42% | 46% |
| Employees and management were generally supportive of each other | 54% | 39% |
| Your immediate supervisor was committed to workplace safety | 55% | 37% |
| Colleagues were committed to workplace safety | 51% | 35% |
| All things considered you were satisfied with your job | 42% | 45% |

Table 12 shows that the majority of employees said the work they did was valued by others at work. In contrast, only 31% indicated that employees and management were generally supportive of each other, and only 34% agreed that their supervisor was committed to workplace safety.

Table 12 – Percentage who agreed with individual questions about workplace culture prior to their injury

| Percentage who agreed with workplace culture questions prior to injury questions | Agree |
| --- | --- |
| The work you were doing was valued by others at work | 71% |
| Employees and management were generally supportive of each other | 31% |
| Your immediate supervisor was committed to workplace safety | 34% |
| Colleagues were committed to workplace safety | 52% |
| All things considered you were satisfied with your job | 73% |
| The work you were doing was important to you \* | 95% |

\*This question was not included in Table 10 or Table 11 as the number who did not agree was too small to be meaningful.

The higher rate of the worker being at work at the time of the interview, and higher rate of being at work for at least three months, seen in Figure 10, are again findings consistent with the literature review. As discussed in Section 4, workplaces that foster strengths, respectful interactions, positive work experiences, supportive leadership behaviours, and safety are associated with better employee engagement, reduced stress-related problems, and lower incidence of harassment and bullying. These factors are also associated with improved RTW results.

## System/Insurer quality

Employees with a psychological injury claim rated the quality of their interaction with the scheme/claims organisation. Those who reported a more positive interaction with the scheme were more likely to be at work.

As seen in Figure 11, at the time of the interview 62% of those who had a more positive view were at work, compared to 55% who had a less positive view. Forty-nine per cent of those with a more positive view had been at work for three or more months at the time of the interview versus 39% with a less positive view.

Figure 11 – Percentage RTW by Interaction with the scheme/claims organisation

N = 472

Important differentiating questions were: agreement on the process being open and honest, good communication, that the system was working to protect the worker's best interests, and that the system treated the employee fairly (Table 13 and Table 14).

Table 13 – Percentage at work at time of interview by response to Interaction with the scheme/claims organisation individual questions

| System/Insurer quality questions | Of those who agreed, % at work | Of those who did not agree, % at work |
| --- | --- | --- |
| The process was open and honest | 61% | 54% |
| Good communication between the various people I dealt with | 65% | 54% |
| System was working to protect my best interests | 64% | 54% |
| I believe the system treated me fairly | 61% | 55% |
| I feel that the system helped me with my recovery | 61% | 57% |

Table 14 – Percentage RTW for three months or more at time of interview by response to interaction with the scheme/claims organisation individual questions

| System/Insurer quality questions | Of those who agreed, % at work 3+ months | Of those who did not agree, % at work 3+ months |
| --- | --- | --- |
| The process was open and honest | 49% | 37% |
| Good communication between the various people I dealt with | 50% | 40% |
| System was working to protect my best interests | 51% | 39% |
| I believe the system treated me fairly | 49% | 38% |
| I feel that the system helped me with my recovery | 48% | 41% |

Table 15 shows that about half of the employees interviewed gave positive responses to questions about their interaction with the scheme.

Table 15 – Percentage who agreed with individual questions about their interaction with the scheme/claims organisation

| Scheme/claims organisation questions | Agree |
| --- | --- |
| The process was open and honest | 60% |
| Good communication between the various people I dealt with | 48% |
| System was working to protect my best interests | 45% |
| I believe the system treated me fairly | 56% |
| I feel that the system helped me with my recovery | 50% |

## Disputes

Disputation interferes with RTW. Disputes can often result in reduced cooperation, less constructive communication, and incur delays in treatment and rehabilitation. The Survey data show rates of RTW are lower when disputes exist.

As shown in Figure 12, 63% of employees with a psychological claim advised that there was no difference of opinion of the RTW at the time of the interview compared to 51% where a dispute existed. Of those who were back at work for three or more months 48% didn’t have a difference of opinion compared to 39% who did. As shown in Table 9, 51% of employees with a psychological claim indicated there was a difference of opinion with their employer/claim organisation.

Figure 12 – Percentage RTW by difference of opinion

N = 541

Of those who had a dispute, data analysis showed 71% required assistance to resolve it. When assistance was required RTW results were again lower. When assistance was needed to resolve the dispute situation the magnitude of the difference was larger (Figure 13).

Figure 13 – Percentage RTW by needed assistance to resolve disputes

N = 275

## Resilience

The Brief Resilience Scale[[5]](#endnote-5) is a validated measure of resilience, made up of six questions. High scores are positively related to coping, strong social relations and health. High scores are inversely related to anxiety, depression, negative affect and physical symptoms.

The Brief Resilience Scale questions are included in the Survey. Employees with higher levels of resilience were more likely to RTW, as seen in Figure 14.

Figure 14 – Percentage RTW by levels of resilience

N =434

The Brief Resilience Scale includes three statements against which the employee is asked to rate their positive coping abilities (e.g. ‘I tend to bounce back quickly after hard times’) and three statements asking the employee about their difficulties coping (e.g. ‘I have a hard time making it through stressful events’). Scoring adds the levels of agreement with ‘ability to cope’ questions and disagreement with ‘difficulty in coping’ questions. The individual questions are in Table 16 and Table 17 below.

For ease of identification, responses indicating greater resilience are in bold in the tables below. Higher resilience was associated with better RTW results.

Sixty-five per cent of employees who agreed that they bounce back quickly from hard times were at work at the time of the interview, versus 46% who did not agree (Table 16). Fifty per cent of those who agreed with this question were back at work for at least three months at the time of the survey interview, versus 38% who did not agree (Table 16 and Table 17).

Table 16 – Percentage at work at time of interview by response to resilience individual questions

| Resilience questions | Of those who agreed, % at work | Of those who did not agree, % at work |
| --- | --- | --- |
| I tend to bounce back quickly after hard times | 65% | 46% |
| Does not take long for me to recover from a stressful event | 65% | 50% |
| I usually come through difficult times with little trouble | 60% | 53% |
| I have a hard time making it through stressful events | 58% | 56% |
| It is hard for me to snap back when something bad happens | 56% | 59% |
| I tend to take a long time to get over setbacks in my life | 59% | 55% |

Table 17 – Percentage RTW for three months or more at time of interview by response to resilience individual questions

| Resilience questions | Of those who agreed, % at work 3+ months | Of those who did not agree, % at work 3+ months |
| --- | --- | --- |
| I tend to bounce back quickly after hard times | 50% | 38% |
| Does not take long for me to recover from a stressful event | 50% | 40% |
| I usually come through difficult times with little trouble | 46% | 44% |
| I have a hard time making it through stressful events | 46% | 42% |
| It is hard for me to snap back when something bad happens | 46% | 45% |
| I tend to take a long time to get over setbacks in my life | 48% | 41% |

Table 18 shows the overall responses to the six questions which make up the resilience measure. Only the positive (high resilience) responses are included.

Table 18 – Percentage who agreed with individual questions about their level of resilience

| Resilience questions | Agree | Do not agree |
| --- | --- | --- |
| I tend to bounce back quickly after hard times | 60% |  |
| Does not take long for me to recover from a stressful event | 45% |  |
| I usually come through difficult times with little trouble | 53% |  |
| I have a hard time making it through stressful events |  | 61% |
| It is hard for me to snap back when something bad happens |  | 59% |
| I tend to take a long time to get over setbacks in my life |  | 61% |

The questions about coping abilities are associated with a greater difference in the RTW results (Figure 15). The reasons for this are not obvious. It may be that positively worded questions are a better differentiator of high versus low levels of resilience. This was not noted in the original paper assessing the validity of the Brief Resilience Scale.

Figure 15 – Percentage RTW by Levels of resilience as measured by postively frame questions only

N =434

The value of assessing resilience is a subject of debate in the literature. Whether resilience is a modifiable trait of the individual remains an unanswered question.

As discussed in the literature review, individuals with higher levels of resilience who sustain a psychological injury cope more effectively and RTW earlier than employees with low levels of resilience.[[6]](#endnote-6) While personal resilience may yet be shown to be a modifiable factor, it is known to correlate strongly with self-efficacy, higher levels of positive emotions, problem-solving abilities and confidence, social support and adaptability;[[7]](#endnote-7) these are potentially modifiable characteristics.

## Medical care focus on RTW

The association between medical care being focused on RTW and the RTW results has been challenging to assess. The difficulty with this potential influencer of RTW is that the vast majority of workers felt that their medical care included a focus on resuming work.

Further, the sample size of Survey respondents with psychological claims is 575, and the sample size for those answering ‘no’ to questions in this section was approximately 40. The lopsided nature of the response, along with the small number of those answering ‘no’, means the results are unreliable and difficult to interpret. The larger sample size of physical claims allows a more robust assessment.

Many jurisdictions have developed initiatives to improve certification and medical practitioners’ interaction with the scheme. While the results should be interpreted with caution, they have been included in the second report, *Return to work: a comparison of psychological and physical injury claims*.

## Return to work plans

The Survey contains numerous questions about RTW plans. The difficulty in analysing the impact of RTW plans is that the methods by which they are developed and used vary. Some jurisdictions require them at certain time points; others do not.

When a worker is certified totally unfit for work, most employers do not develop a RTW plan. On the other hand, some do so as a way of preparing for the future, or influencing the treating practitioner. Some employees may not be aware that a RTW plan has been developed, particularly if they have been off work for only a short period.

Thus, RTW plans can be influenced by certification, and at times they can influence certification and RTW. Analysing RTW results by whether employees have a RTW plan in place is therefore not helpful. This report therefore describes analysis of selected questions about RTW plans.

If employees considered the RTW plan helpful, RTW was more likely (Table 19). The same findings were noted when the employee thought their views were taken into account (Table 20).

Table 19 – Percentage RTW by helpfulness of return to work plan

| RTW plan helpful? | At work at time of interview | RTW plan helpful? | At work 3+ months |
| --- | --- | --- | --- |
| Very helpful | 81% | Very helpful | 65% |
| Helpful | 71% | Helpful | 58% |
| Not particularly helpful | 73% | Not particularly helpful | 58% |
| Not at all helpful | 58% | Not at all helpful | 42% |

Table 20 – Percentage RTW by whether views were considered during RTW

| Views considered during RTW | At work at time of interview | Views considered during RTW | At work 3+ months |
| --- | --- | --- | --- |
| Fully | 65% | Fully | 50% |
| Almost fully | 65% | Almost fully | 55% |
| Only partially | 65% | Only partially | 44% |
| Not at all | 48% | Not at all | 29% |

## Return to work results and demographic factors

Figure 16 shows that 69% of workers with a psychological claim had returned to work at some point between lodging their claim and the time of the interview. Fifty eight per cent were at work at the time of the interview. Eleven per cent (69% minus 58%) had been back to work but ceased work before the interview (this was termed non-durable RTW in the RTW Monitor). Forty-four per cent had been back at work for at least three months at the time of the survey interview.

Figure 16 – RTW results psychological claims

Women were more likely to claim psychological conditions than men: data analysis showed that 60% of claimants were female and 40% male. However, women were slightly more likely to RTW than men (Figure 17).

Figure 17 – Percentage RTW results by gender

Return to work was more likely at large employers, followed by small employers where the payroll was less than $1 million (Figure 18). The likelihood of an individual being back at work was lowest at employers of $1 million to $20 million payroll.

Figure 18 – Percentage RTW results by employer size

# Literature review – Workplace factors facilitating and hindering return to work of employees with psychological injuries

## Key points

* Positive organisational responses to work injuries, such as support from management and co-workers and availability of suitable duties, facilitate RTW.
* There is little direct research on the employer’s response to psychological claims.
* A positive workplace culture – in terms of fairness, supervisor support, and policies and practices that protect employees’ psychological health – maximises employees’ mental health.
* Supervisor support and early contact improve RTW results.
* Risk factors for prolonged work absence are similar for employees with mental health disorders and musculoskeletal conditions.
* An approach using positive psychology principles, resulting in increased levels of supportive leadership, employee decision-making involvement, and improved organisational morale, has been associated with significant reduction in psychological injury compensation claim costs.
* Employees with high levels of resilience can cope more effectively, and RTW earlier, than employees with low levels of resilience.

## Context

Psychological injury (or mental injury) is essentially a diagnosable mental health disorder which is significantly influenced by work-related factors (excluding any and all effects of ‘reasonable management action’). As such, psychological injury is a subset of the broader range of workplace mental health issues. Some 20% of working Australians experience a diagnosable mental health disorder at any one time.[[8]](#endnote-8)

Work-related factors are one among many possible contributing factors. Many employees will experience a mental health problem irrespective of their work. The workplace incidence of mental health disorders tends to be skewed, with increasing incidence in lower-skilled occupations.[[9]](#endnote-9)

It is clear that work-related factors such as exposure to challenging clients, potentially traumatic events, persistently high levels of work demands and poor-quality people management contribute to onset and exacerbate existing psychological distress symptoms in employees. Further, these factors increase the risk of poor RTW outcomes.[[10]](#endnote-10) [[11]](#endnote-11) [[12]](#endnote-12) [[13]](#endnote-13)

The incidence of psychological injury claims fluctuates from year to year across jurisdictions, and has recently been increasing.[[14]](#endnote-14) However, claim submission rates may not be a true reflection of the actual incidence of psychological injury. There are indications of under-reporting, for example, among casual employees, which may be linked to fears about job tenure.[[15]](#endnote-15) Notwithstanding the fluctuating levels of psychological injury reporting nationally, RTW outcomes have largely flatlined, without any significant improvement over the past several years.[[16]](#endnote-16)

Researchers have examined characteristics of workers, the impact of treatment, as well as RTW practices.[[17]](#endnote-17) [[18]](#endnote-18) [[19]](#endnote-19) However, research on the specific impact of work-related factors is sparse.[[20]](#endnote-20) There has been little research on the important component of the employer’s response to psychological injuries. Existing research on work injuries and RTW has generally been focused on physical injuries rather than psychological injuries.

The focus of this review is work-related factors which facilitate or hinder RTW of individuals with psychological injury.

In spite of the under-developed research literature, relevant models and findings from the broader workplace mental health and organisational behaviour literatures can guide the examination of the workplace impact on psychological injury RTW outcomes. These are briefly reviewed before turning specifically to work-related factors which have been shown to influence RTW outcomes for employees with psychological injury.

## Preliminary considerations and contextual factors

The Organisation for Economic Co-operation and Development (OECD) has recently noted that there is a significant disconnect between mental health treatment services and employment services across OECD countries, including Australia.[[21]](#endnote-21) The OECD has called for a focus on policy which will foster the development of “employment oriented mental health care system(s)”.

It is envisaged that the integration of mental health treatment services and employment services (along with the education sector) will “help those employed but struggling in their jobs, and prevent long term sickness, unemployment and disability.” The mental health of the unemployed and those on long-term compensation is significantly worse than the mental health of individuals engaged in employment.[[22]](#endnote-22) [[23]](#endnote-23) Hence, engagement in employment is generally good for employee mental health and wellbeing.[[24]](#endnote-24)

The OECD findings resonate with recent interest across workers’ compensation jurisdictions in the emergence of what has come to be known as work-focused treatments.[[25]](#endnote-25) [[26]](#endnote-26) [[27]](#endnote-27) There is evidence that work-focused treatments improve RTW outcomes for employees who have been off work with common mental health problems.[[28]](#endnote-28) The work-focused component involves identifying RTW barriers, eliminating them, and undertaking incremental exposure to the workplace – in addition to delivery of standard Cognitive Behavioural Therapy-related strategies and techniques to manage mood-related symptoms. [[29]](#endnote-29)

Currently in Australia, mental health treatment services (outpatient and inpatient) provided to employees with psychological injuries typically lack any focus on RTW as an integral component of the treatment. One exception is Orygen Youth Health, which works with people with non-work-related illness. The population aged under 25 years exhibits more serious psychopathology than the general population. Orygen provides targeted treatment based on a structured treatment plan focused on functioning, and regards engagement with employment as a core aspect of the treatment: “participation in work ... is a key element of the recovery process.”[[30]](#endnote-30)

Work-focused treatment may be an important component in improving outcomes for psychological injury, but the impact of workplace factors also needs to be explored. Positive organisational responses to work injuries, support from the immediate manager, and availability of appropriate job accommodations facilitate RTW.[[31]](#endnote-31) Conversely, unwillingness to address workplace psychosocial risk factors, lack of demonstrated employer commitment, and lack of support from managers and co-workers can hinder and delay RTW.[[32]](#endnote-32)

One influential approach to understanding the psychological impact of work, with a 30-year research history, centres on Perceived Organisational Support (POS). POS is defined as the extent to which employees believe that their employer values their contribution and cares about their wellbeing.[[33]](#endnote-33)

Increased levels of POS have been found to improve employee moods, reduce stress and absenteeism, and increase levels of job satisfaction.[[34]](#endnote-34) The key antecedents of POS include supervisory support, perceptions of organisational fairness, and favourable human resource policies (e.g. rewards and conditions, availability of training and development experiences).

Another construct, related to POS, is Psychosocial Safety Climate (PSC). This refers to employees’ shared perceptions about the extent to which their organisation has policies, practices and procedures that protect their psychological health and safety, and supports employees with mental health-related problems.[[35]](#endnote-35) High PSC has been linked with better employee engagement, fewer stress-related problems and less harassment and bullying.[[36]](#endnote-36) [[37]](#endnote-37)

The Mentally Healthy Workplace Alliance[[38]](#endnote-38) is an Australian consortium of government, business and mental health groups. Mentally healthy workplaces have been broadly defined as those workplaces that have a documented mental health strategy, promote mental health literacy, actively work towards minimising risks to employee mental health, support employees experiencing mental health problems, and prevent discrimination.

Mentally healthy workplaces have been shown to increase employee morale and engagement, reduce time off work for employees with mental health conditions, and significantly reduce workers compensation claim costs.[[39]](#endnote-39) In particular, “the support of a manager or supervisor is the most crucial factor for people with a mental health condition remaining at or returning to work.”[[40]](#endnote-40)

Another approach gaining traction across a range of industry sectors is centred on the promotion of ‘positive mental health’ in the workplace.[[41]](#endnote-41) This approach is linked with positive/organisational psychology research that focuses on the study of human strengths, virtues and health protective factors, and the organisational conditions that foster these.

Workplaces which enhance positive mental health are typically those that have a documented mental health and wellbeing strategy, promote effective bottom-up as well as top-down communication, foster strengths and respectful interactions and minimise incivility, appreciate positive work experiences, promote positive and supportive leadership behaviours, and attend to the psychosocial aspects of job design.[[42]](#endnote-42) In addition, positive and supportive leadership styles have been found to significantly enhance levels of employee wellbeing.[[43]](#endnote-43)

Hart et al.[[44]](#endnote-44) detailed an intervention program which utilised positive psychology principles, a bottom-up engagement strategy, team-based coaching, and an all-staff approach to designing interventions using accurate workplace diagnostic data. The intervention resulted in increased levels of supportive leadership, employee decision-making involvement, and improved overall organisational climate and morale. These improvements were found to be associated with a significant reduction in psychological injury compensation claims costs.

Linked with the emergence of positive psychology approaches is the burgeoning interest in ‘resilience’ (i.e., psychological resistance to stressors and bouncing back rapidly from exposure to any adverse experiences). Some jobs involve interacting with very challenging clients and exposure to potentially traumatic events (e.g., police, ambulance officers, fire brigades, staff in hospital emergency units, child protection workers). There are limits to some of the workplace health and safety measures that can be implemented in the physical environment, and hence there is growing interest in the extent to which employees can prospectively build resilience, to manage more effectively subsequent exposure to some of these operational stressors.

Key components of personal resilience include: self-efficacy and high levels of positive emotions, sense of purposefulness, social support and adaptability.[[45]](#endnote-45) Individuals with higher pre-existing levels of personal resilience, and who sustain a psychological injury, cope more effectively and RTW earlier than employees with low levels of resilience.[[46]](#endnote-46)

The recent People at Work project,[[47]](#endnote-47) a collaboration between university researchers, a workers’ compensation authority and Safe Work Australia, utilised a 13-factor psychosocial hazard survey (incorporating seven job demand related factors and six job resource related factors) with a national sample of 4425 workers from 33 different organisations. The project aimed to identify key risks for:

* employee psychological strain (a key risk factor for psychological injury)
* burnout, and
* musculoskeletal symptoms.

Role overload and excessive work demands emerged as the key predictors of all three outcomes measured. Role ambiguity (poor role clarity, competing priorities, etc.) was the strongest predictor of psychological distress. High job demands and role conflict have also been found to be important antecedents of bullying behaviours, but job resources such as decision authority and co-worker support positively moderate this relationship.[[48]](#endnote-48)

Key workplace psychosocial risks for psychological injury are[[49]](#endnote-49):

* excessive work demands
* lack of involvement in decision-making about how work is performed
* lack of managerial support
* negative work relationships
* poor role clarity
* poor organisational management of change
* low recognition and reward, and
* organisational injustice.

It is reasonable to surmise that the presence of such psychosocial risks increases employee psychological strain, and thus delays or undermines RTW programs for employees with psychological injuries. The corollary is that improvements in these factors will contribute towards improving RTW outcomes.

A final consideration is the extent to which the workplace factors that influence RTW for psychological injuries overlap with workplace factors impacting on physical injuries. Franche[[50]](#endnote-50) concluded that “by and large, the predictors of prolonged work absence for workers with mental health disorders emerge as being very similar for musculoskeletal disorders.”

Against this backdrop we can now consider specific work-related factors that have been found to facilitate or hinder RTW.

## Key workplace factors that facilitate or hinder return to work of employees with psychological injuries

Franche[[51]](#endnote-51) detailed key workplace factors which have been found to influence RTW outcomes for psychological injury (as well as chronic musculoskeletal injuries). The following summary is structured around the seven factors she delineated.

1. Availability of suitable alternative work and modified duties

The lack of availability of appropriate alternative duties or not adhering to indicated medical restrictions or workplace accommodations is associated with poorer RTW and an increased risk for failed RTW programs.[[52]](#endnote-52) [[53]](#endnote-53)

1. Role of supervisor

This includes active immediate manager involvement in the RTW process and provision of support. Early contact from the employer is often linked with supervisory support. This resonates with the POS model and emphasis on supportive management in the mental health approaches discussed above. Poor immediate manager support is associated with lower levels of psychological wellbeing, and delayed and worse RTW outcomes.[[54]](#endnote-54) [[55]](#endnote-55) [[56]](#endnote-56)

Shaw et al.[[57]](#endnote-57) have shown supervisor training improves RTW results and increases supervisors’ job satisfaction. Johnston et al.[[58]](#endnote-58) studied supervisor competencies in RTW of musculoskeletal and mental health claims. There was almost universal agreement that supervisors need extra training to support RTW. Line managers may also require extra support and training to assist employees with psychological conditions returning to work.

1. Work demands (high demands/low control)

Jobs which involve high work demands and negligible or no input in decision-making are associated with increased psychological strain and an increased risk of psychological injury. Contrariwise, manageable demands and employee voice/being able to have a say in how the work is done have been found to moderate the impact of work demands and reduce reported stress levels.[[59]](#endnote-59) [[60]](#endnote-60) [[61]](#endnote-61) [[62]](#endnote-62)

1. Organisational culture (respect and support)

This is often referred to as the context in which people work: the psychosocial work environment. It is included as a critical component in some of the models noted above and has a strong influence on how employees manage their operational experiences.[[63]](#endnote-63) [[64]](#endnote-64) [[65]](#endnote-65)

As noted above, positive employee perceptions of the extent to which their employer cares about their wellbeing promote a culture of respect and minimises incivility, tend to be a facilitating factors in RTW. Indeed, fostering a respectful culture and employer support for employee wellbeing has been found to reduce the risk for bullying behaviours.[[66]](#endnote-66)

1. Presence of abuse/violence at the workplace

Ongoing exposure to incidents of abuse or violence hinders RTW and increases the risk of failed RTW.[[67]](#endnote-67)

1. Perceived injustice

Perceptions of unfair treatment by the employer increase the risk of psychological injury and protracted time away from work.[[68]](#endnote-68) Hepburn et al.[[69]](#endnote-69) found that employees’ perceptions of fairness significantly influenced RTW outcomes.

1. Job satisfaction

This refers to the extent to which employees enjoy their work and are satisfied with their job role. Low job satisfaction hinders RTW and prolongs absenteeism. Injured individuals who are dissatisfied with their pre-injury job role could be expected to be resistant to returning to the same role.[[70]](#endnote-70)

## Literature review conclusion

There is sufficient evidence, from a range of workplace mental health and RTW research, to conclude that the timeliness and supportiveness of the employer response, perceptions of employer support and fairness, decision-making involvement, levels of work demands, and the quality of the people management environment (or organisational climate) significantly facilitate or hinder RTW of individuals with psychological injuries. Further, strong pre-existing levels of individual resilience contribute to earlier RTW outcomes.

# Appendix – Survey methodology

Questions that related to a particular area that may influence RTW (themes) were checked for correlation using SPSS.

All questions within the themes correlated at P <.001 when the entire sample of over 9000 cases was used. Questions within themes generally correlated at P <.001 using only the psychological claims sample, though a few correlated at P < .005.

Likert scale questions were generally dichotomised as follows:

Potential influencing factors were assessed by comparing RTW results according to employee responses, such as ‘agree’ or ‘do not agree’.

Where a theme response is reported, the response represents the mean of the ‘agree’ or ‘do not agree’ responses to the individual questions that make up the theme.

**The Brief Resilience Scale** is a validated measure of resilience. In the original paper devising and testing the scale there was good internal consistency, with Cronbach’s alpha ranging from .80–.91 across four different groups (undergraduate students, cardiac rehabilitation patients, women with fibromyalgia and healthy controls).

In the Survey whole sample, Cronbach’s alpha was .661. While the correlation between questions was less in the Survey than in the original Brief Resilience Scale paper, the questions have been used as an overall resilience measure, partially noting their correlation with other personality characteristics that can influence claim outcomes.

In the original paper, higher scores on the Brief Resilience Scale were positively correlated with:

* optimism
* purpose in life
* social support
* active coping, and
* positive affect in three of the four samples and with exercise days per week in the cardiac rehabilitation sample.

They were negatively correlated with:

* pessimism
* alexithymia
* behavioural disengagement
* denial
* self-blame
* perceived stress, anxiety, depression, negative affect and physical symptoms
* fatigue in the cardiac sample, and
* fatigue and pain in the sample of middle-aged women.

There were several questions about the quality of rehabilitation services provided by external rehabilitation providers, but only 58 employees with a psychological claim had received them. The sample size was too small to assess the effect on RTW. In addition, complex cases are more likely to be referred to an external rehabilitation service, which distorts the results. Rehabilitation service result have therefore not been included in this analysis.

# References

1. The Social Research Centre. www.srcentre.com.au [↑](#endnote-ref-1)
2. Safe Work Australia April (2013). The Incidence of Accepted Workers’ Compensation Claims for Mental Stress in Australia. [↑](#endnote-ref-2)
3. Safe Work Australia (2013). The National Return to Work Survey: The role of the employer and Workplace Australia and New Zealand. [↑](#endnote-ref-3)
4. Butler RJ, Johnson WG & Côté P (2007). It pays to be nice: employer-worker relationships and the management of back pain claims. J Occup Environ Med, 49(2):214‑25. [↑](#endnote-ref-4)
5. Smith BW, Dalen J, Wiggins K, Tooley E, Christopher P & Bernard J (2008) The Brief Resilience Scale: Assessing the ability to bounce back. International Journal of Behavioral Medicine, 15, 194‑200 [↑](#endnote-ref-5)
6. Odgers, P (2013). The role of resilience in workers compensation. Comcare. Australasian Compensation Health Research Forum. October, 2013. [↑](#endnote-ref-6)
7. Flint-Taylor J & Davda A (2015). Understanding and developing personal resilience. In Burke RJ, Page KM & Cooper CL (Eds) Flourishing in life, work and careers. Cheltenham UK: Edgar Elgar. [↑](#endnote-ref-7)
8. Australia’s Health (2012). Australian Institute of Health and Welfare. [↑](#endnote-ref-8)
9. LaMontagne AD, Keegal T, Vallance D, Ostry A & Wolfe R (2008). Job strain – Attributable depression in a sample of working Australians: Assessing the cost of health inequalities, BMC Public Health 8, 181. [↑](#endnote-ref-9)
10. Hepburn CG, Kelloway EK & Franche RL (2010) Early employer response to workplace injury: What injured workers perceive as fair and why these perceptions matter. Journal of Occupational Health Psychology, 15(4), 409‑420. [↑](#endnote-ref-10)
11. LaMontagne A, Keegel T, Louie AM & Ostry A (2010). Job stress as a preventable upstream determinant of common mental disorders: A review for practitioners and policy-makers. Advances in Mental Health, 9(1), 17‑35. [↑](#endnote-ref-11)
12. Nieuwenhuijsen K, Noordik E, van Dijk FJ & van der Klink JJ (2013). Return to work perceptions and actual return to work in workers with common mental disorders. Journal of Occupational Rehabilitation, 23, 290‑299. [↑](#endnote-ref-12)
13. Tuckey, MR, Winwood C & Dollard MF (2012). Psychosocial culture and pathways to psychological injury within policing. Police Practice and Research, 13, 3. [↑](#endnote-ref-13)
14. Safe Work Australia (2013). The incidence of accepted workers compensation claims for mental stress in Australia, April 2013. [↑](#endnote-ref-14)
15. LaMontagne A, Keegel T, Louie AM & Ostry A (2010). Job stress as a preventable upstream determinant of common mental disorders: A review for practitioners and policy-makers. Advances in Mental Health, 9(1), 17‑35. [↑](#endnote-ref-15)
16. Safe Work Australia (2013). The incidence of accepted workers compensation claims for mental stress in Australia, April 2013. [↑](#endnote-ref-16)
17. Huang Y, Pransky GS, Shaw WS, Benjamin KL & Savageau JA (2006). Factors affecting the organisational responses of employers to workers with injuries. Work, 26, 75‑84. [↑](#endnote-ref-17)
18. Briand C, Durand MJ, StArnaud L & Corbiere M (2007). Work and mental health: Learning from return to work rehabilitation programs designed for workers with musculoskeletal disorders. International Journal of Law and Psychiatry, 30, 444‑457. [↑](#endnote-ref-18)
19. Franche RL (2014). Innovative practices to improve recovery and return to work of workers: psychosocial factors at the front end and tail end of the claim. Australasian Compensation Health Research Forum November 19. [↑](#endnote-ref-19)
20. Loisel P (2005). Interventions for return to work. What is really effective? Scandinavian Journal of Work, Environment and Health, 31, 245‑247. [↑](#endnote-ref-20)
21. OECD (2015). Fit Mind Fit Job: From evidence to practice in mental health and work, OECD Publishing, Paris. [↑](#endnote-ref-21)
22. AFOEM (2010). Policy on preventing work disability. Healing people return to work; Using evidence for better outcomes. Australian Faculty of Occupational and Environmental Medicine. [↑](#endnote-ref-22)
23. Paul KI & Moser K (2009). Unemployment and mental health. Journal of Vocational Behaviour, 74(3), 264‑282. [↑](#endnote-ref-23)
24. AFOEM (2012). Consensus Statement: The Health Benefits of Work, Australian Faculty of Occupational and Environmental Medicine [↑](#endnote-ref-24)
25. Cotton P (2014). Workplace psychological health and wellbeing: An overview of key trends. InPsych, Australian Psychological Society, December, 2014. [↑](#endnote-ref-25)
26. Franche RL (2014) Innovative practices to improve recovery and return to work of workers: psychosocial factors at the front end and tail end of the claim. Australasian Compensation Health Research Forum November 19. [↑](#endnote-ref-26)
27. Sullivan MJL & Hyman MH (2014). Return to work as a treatment objective for patients with chronic pain? Journal of Pain and Relief 3, 130. Doi: 10.4172/2167-0846. 1000130. [↑](#endnote-ref-27)
28. Largerveld SE, Blonk RWB, Brenninkmerijer V, Wijngaards-de M & Schaufeli WB (2012). Work focused treatment of common mental disorders and return to work: A comparative outcome study. Journal of Occupational Health Psychology, 17(2), 220‑234. [↑](#endnote-ref-28)
29. Largerveld SE, Blonk RWB, Brenninkmerijer V, Wijngaards-de M & Schaufeli WB (2012). Work focused treatment of common mental disorders and return to work: A comparative outcome study. Journal of Occupational Health Psychology, 17(2), 220‑234. [↑](#endnote-ref-29)
30. Orygen Youth Health (2014). Tell them they’re dreaming: Work, education and young people with mental illness in Australia. Orygen Youth Health Research Centre. [↑](#endnote-ref-30)
31. Orygen Youth Health (2011). Helping employees successfully return to work following depression, anxiety or a related mental health problem: Guidelines for organisations. Orygen Youth Health Research Centre, Centre for Youth Mental Health, University of Melbourne. [↑](#endnote-ref-31)
32. Huang Y, Pransky GS, Shaw WS, Benjamin KL & Savageau JA (2006). Factors affecting the organisational responses of employers to workers with injuries. Work, 26, 75‑84. [↑](#endnote-ref-32)
33. Eisenberger R & Stinglhamber F (2011). Perceived Organisational Support. American Psychological Association Washington DC. [↑](#endnote-ref-33)
34. Eisenberger R & Stinglhamber F (2011). Perceived Organisational Support. American Psychological Association Washington DC. [↑](#endnote-ref-34)
35. Dollard MF & Bakker AB (2010). Psychosocial safety climate as a precursor to conducive work environments, psychological health problems and employee engagement. Journal of Occupational and Organisational Psychology, 83, 579‑599. [↑](#endnote-ref-35)
36. Law R, Dollard MF, Tuckey MR & Dorman C (2011). Psychosocial safety climate as a lead indicator of workplace bullying and harassment, job resources, psychological health and employee engagement. Accident Analysis and Prevention, 43, 1782‑1793. [↑](#endnote-ref-36)
37. Becher H & Dollard M (2016). Psychosocial Safety Climate and Better Productivity in Australian Workplaces: Costs, Productivity, Presenteeism, Absenteeism. Safe Work Australia. [↑](#endnote-ref-37)
38. National Mental Health Commission (2015). [www.mentalhealthcommission.gov.au](http://www.mentalhealthcommission.gov.au/) [↑](#endnote-ref-38)
39. PwC (2014). Creating a mentally healthy workplace: Return on investment analysis. Price Waterhouse Cooper, March 2014 [↑](#endnote-ref-39)
40. Beyondblue (2015). Heads Up. [www.headsup.org.au](http://www.headsup.org.au/) downloaded: 2 September 2015. [↑](#endnote-ref-40)
41. e.g. SuperFriend (2015). Promoting positive mental health in the workplace: Guidelines for organisations. [↑](#endnote-ref-41)
42. SuperFriend (2015). Promoting positive mental health in the workplace: Guidelines for organisations. [↑](#endnote-ref-42)
43. Page KM, Fricke H & LaMontagne T (2015). The leaders guide to work-related stress. In RJ Burke, KM Page & CL Cooper (Eds), Flourishing in life, work and careers. Cheltenham UK: Edgar Elgar. [↑](#endnote-ref-43)
44. Hart PM, Cotton P & Scollay CE (2015). Flourishing at work: Improving wellbeing and engagement. In Burke RJ, Page KM & Cooper CL (Eds) Flourishing in Life, Work and Careers. Cheltenham UK: Edgar Elgar. [↑](#endnote-ref-44)
45. Flint-Taylor J & Davda A (2015). Understanding and developing personal resilience. In Burke RJ, Page KM & Cooper CL (Eds) Flourishing in Life, Work and Careers. Cheltenham UK: Edgar Elgar. [↑](#endnote-ref-45)
46. Odgers P (2013). The role of resilience in workers compensation. Comcare. Australasian Compensation Health Research Forum. October, 2013. [↑](#endnote-ref-46)
47. Jimmieson NL, Tucker MK & Bordia P (2014). People at work project: Interim report to partner organisations. University of Queensland. [↑](#endnote-ref-47)
48. Balducci C, Fraccaroli F & Schaufeli WB (2012). Workplace bullying and its relation with work characteristics, personality and posttraumatic stress symptoms: An integrated model. Anxiety, Stress and Coping, 24(5), 499‑513. [↑](#endnote-ref-48)
49. Safe Work Australia (2014). Preventing psychological injury under workplace health and safety laws, May 2014. [↑](#endnote-ref-49)
50. Franche RL (2014). Innovative practices to improve recovery and return to work of workers: psychosocial factors at the front end and tail end of the claim. Australasian Compensation Health Research Forum November 19. [↑](#endnote-ref-50)
51. Franche RL (2014). Innovative practices to improve recovery and return to work of workers: psychosocial factors at the front end and tail end of the claim. Australasian Compensation Health Research Forum November 19. [↑](#endnote-ref-51)
52. Comcare (2013). A qualitative research report: Failed return to work, delays in claiming and long duration claims. Sweeney Research. Ref: No. 22706/22707, Comcare, June 2013. [↑](#endnote-ref-52)
53. Orygen Youth Health (2011). Helping employees successfully return to work following depression, anxiety or a related mental health problem: Guidelines for organisations. Orygen Youth Health Research Centre, Centre for Youth Mental Health, University of Melbourne. [↑](#endnote-ref-53)
54. Comcare, (2013). A qualitative research report: Failed return to work, delays in claiming and long duration claims. Sweeney Research. Ref: No. 22706/22707, Comcare, June 2013. [↑](#endnote-ref-54)
55. Gilbreath & Benson PG (2004). The contribution of supervisor behaviour to employee psychological wellbeing. Work and Stress, 18(3), 255‑266. [↑](#endnote-ref-55)
56. Hepburn CG, Kelloway EK & Franche RL (2010) Early employer response to workplace injury: What injured workers perceive as fair and why these perceptions matter. Journal of Occupational Health Psychology, 15(4), 409‑420. [↑](#endnote-ref-56)
57. Shaw WS, Robertson MM, McLellan RK, Verma S & Pransky G (2006). A controlled case study of supervisor training to optimize response to injury in the food processing industry. Work, 26, 107‑14 [↑](#endnote-ref-57)
58. Johnston V, Way K, Long MH, Wyatt M, Gibson L & Shaw WS (2015). Supervisor competencies for supporting return to work: A mixed-methods study. Journal of Occupational Rehabilitation, 25. [↑](#endnote-ref-58)
59. Hart PM & Cotton P (2003). Conventional wisdom is often misleading: Exploring police stress within an organisational health framework. In M.F. Dollard, A.H. Winefield & H.R. Winefield (Eds), Occupational Stress in the Service Professions. London: Taylor & Francis. [↑](#endnote-ref-59)
60. Huang Y, Pransky GS, Shaw WS, Benjamin KL & Savageau JA (2006). Factors affecting the organisational responses of employers to workers with injuries. Work, 26, 75‑84. [↑](#endnote-ref-60)
61. LaMontagne A, Keegel T, Louie AM & Ostry A (2010). Job stress as a preventable upstream determinant of common mental disorders: A review for practitioners and policy-makers. Advances in Mental Health, 9(1), 17‑35. [↑](#endnote-ref-61)
62. Nieuwenhuijsen K, Noordik E, van Dijk FJ & van der Klink JJ (2013). Return to work perceptions and actual return to work in workers with common mental disorders. Journal of Occupational Rehabilitation, 23, 290‑299. [↑](#endnote-ref-62)
63. Hart PM & Cotton P (2003). Conventional wisdom is often misleading: Exploring police stress within an organisational health framework. In M.F. Dollard, A.H. Winefield, & H.R. Winefield (Eds), Occupational Stress in the Service Professions. London: Taylor & Francis. [↑](#endnote-ref-63)
64. National Standard of Canada (2013). Psychological health and safety in the workplace – prevention, promotion and guidance to staged implementation. National Mental Health Commission CSD Group & BNQ. [↑](#endnote-ref-64)
65. Tuckey, MR, Winwood C & Dollard MF (2012). Psychosocial culture and pathways to psychological injury within policing. Police Practice and Research, 13:3. [↑](#endnote-ref-65)
66. Safe Work Australia (2014). Preventing psychological injury under workplace health and safety laws, May 2014. [↑](#endnote-ref-66)
67. WorkSafe (2014). A guide for employers: Preventing and responding to work-related violence. WorkSafe Victoria. [↑](#endnote-ref-67)
68. WorkSafe (2012). The Clinical Framework for the delivery of health series to injured workers. WorkSafe Victoria. [↑](#endnote-ref-68)
69. Hepburn CG, Kelloway EK & Franche RL (2010) Early employer response to workplace injury: What injured workers perceive as fair and why these perceptions matter. Journal of Occupational Health Psychology, 15(4), 409‑420. [↑](#endnote-ref-69)
70. Butler RJ, Johnson G & Côté P (2007). It pays to be nice: employer-worker relationships and the management of back pain claims. Journal of Occupational and Environmental Medicine 49(2), 214‑225. [↑](#endnote-ref-70)